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Abstract 

The keeping of domesticated pets has become a norm in today’s society, and taking care of them has become a part 

of the humane culture. With the rapid advancement of technology in the current era, more people are beginning to 

utilize it in their everyday life. This project aims to create prototype based mobile pet care application that is able to 

make the users life easier. The pet care application is based on the android application. Its objective is to provide the 

users a way to book the necessary appointment through the use of mobile phone without having to do it manually. 

Additionally, the application will include a chat function which can connect with the users and the admin. The 

application will enable the pet owners to get timely updates about their pets when they are away and under pet care. 

It will also provide options for grooming and healthcare facilities for the pet. This project aims at developing an initial 

prototype of the pet care android application. 
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1. Introduction 

The 21st century is truly a marvelous era with the 

introduction of new technologies, especially wireless 

communication, these technologies have shaped the 

very way we live and has brought forth many 

conveniences and benefits to many different sectors of 

society, economy, countries and many more. The 

Internet too can be seen as a large-scale information 

distribution which centers around the many users. In 

today’s world, people of all ages will definitely have at 

least a mobile phone in hand, and it has played a part in 

their everyday life. It has become an important factor to 

the people as they are unable to be separated from it. 

This change has brought forth an impact for the people 

in their daily habits due to the advancement in 

technology. Just like mobile phones, the pet care 

industry is also playing a part in the everyday life for 

people who own pets. The pet industry is ever so 

expanding at a fast rate, this is because the demand in 

pet population and pet related services is evolving at a 

very rapid rate and is also emerging in the global market. 

Pets are a part of our everyday life, since the start of the 

old century until now, a majority of households will 

surely own a pet or two. This is because there are 

benefits to keeping pets in household, studies have 

shown that owning a pet can increase productivity and 

lessen stress due to the bond   between the people and 

their pets. What is pet? In Oxford dictionary terms, it is 

referred to as domesticated animals which are kept in 

home for the sole purpose of companionship, either for 

a family or a respective person.[1] Psychologists has 

proven that people owning pets have a positive impact 

on their happiness. For example, people who are lonely 

or just want a companion are told to keep a dog or a cat 

to quell their loneliness. The general public have viewed 

the very idea that pets are not only for companionship, 

but they can also serve as substitutes for psychologist or 

physicians, as the idea of living with pets have shown to 

improve mental health, and longevity.[2] In comes the 

pet care system. Why do we need a pet care system? The 

pet care application system helps in dealing with 

problems which involves pet services. It also brings 
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together both the pet owners and the people who 

provide these services together. The use of the pet care 

systems allows pet owners to have the ability to choose 

what kind of services they need, while keeping things 

like the pricing, proximity, or experience of the pet care 

service into consideration.[3].  Google is one of the top 

searching website engines used in the whole world with 

an estimate of 5.6 billion searches each day. 30% of the 

people will use Google to book appointments at various 

places such as restaurants, clinic, movies, etc. According 

to statistics, 88% of people will research product 

information before they make their purchase via 

online.[4] 

Pet ownership is increasing every year, and along with it 
the demand of quality vet service and pet grooming is 
also increasing. This in turn has encourage the growth of 
the sector called the Internet of things (IoT) technology. 
With using IoT, pet owners are able to monitor pets’ 
health, book for services for their pet, or even remotely 
interact with their pets.[5] IoT has made it possible for 
any monitoring of pets easy with just a click any mobile 
application through internet connection.[6] 

Technology has advanced till this date and will surely 
improve in the future. There are multiple pet care 
developments that offer a variety of pet care apps 
especially on mobile phones. The apps include various 
features for the users’ daily needs, such as walking and 
playing meter, health checkups, and video chats. These 
apps are made to help manage a pet owners time and 
worries as it can help them to monitor their pet’s health 
and fitness. 

The reason why mobile application is preferred than 

websites is because the users are able to access the app 

faster due to it being on the mobile phone, whereas for 

websites, the users need to turn on their 

laptop/computer. Mobile application also has a lower 

maintenance cost and developing time compared to 

websites. The use of the mobile application helps to 

motivate pet owners to use them to help keep their pets 

in tip top shape anytime. 

 

2. Literature Review 

For one person, to understand the meaning of 

companionship with animals and its lives plays an 

important role in the way professional pet care services 

are organized and well-delivered.[1] Research have 

shown that pet owner take precautionary step to unsure 

their pets get well deserved treatment, and as such, they 

expect veterinarians to do the same.[2] As we know, 

there are an abundance of websites dedicated for our 

pets and to get to know their symptoms and treatment, 

but the information provided and quality of these sites 

differ greatly among each other. Experts have expressed 

their concern on whether the consumers are able to 

discern which is authentic and which is not.[3] Studies 

have shown that some sites found online gave unreliable 

or inaccurate source of information regarding the pet 

symptoms, thus leading to some online consumers 

having second thought about online pet care systems.[4] 

According to Yifan Ge, the pet industry is an ever-

growing industry which seeks to develop in this line of 

market should not only be good at discovering and 

understand what customers need, but also try to 

understand from the aspect of product quality, sales 

channel, price and promotion. If one wants to succeed 

in the pet line industry, product quality would be the 

utmost importance. Not only that, but they must also 

grasp the importance of improving it too.[5] It has been 

pointed out of the advantages of the new era of 

communication infrastructure, where the Internet has 

provided a form of threshold to communicate with 

nearly everyone worldwide. Whereas in the real world, 

it is limited to the distance and time.[6] The pet care 

service is one of those web-of-object (WOA) 

architecture service which provides a real-time and 

adaptive service control based on the environment 

change. It adopts a service overlay network concept for 

providing new services.[7] 

The is where the application of the Internet of Things 

(IoT) comes in. IoT is vast, and yet, also versatile to use 

in almost everything. The capability it possesses is the 

connection of various gadgets in one network, 

especially of the use of the mobile phone, via the 

Internet, through sensors, are making remarkable 

formula to achieve the goal of smart recognition, 

position tracking, monitoring, and many more. 

[8],[9],[10] With the use of these technology, difficult 

task such as the caring of animals can be automated 

through the help of IoT.[11] The pet care application is 

a type of mobile app which specializes in pet related 

service. Its sole purpose is to bring together pet owners 

and the people who work in the service together. The 

app gives the owners the ability to choose which 

services they need and the time they want into 

consideration. [12],[13]  

During the Covid-19 pandemic, it was a difficult 

situation for pet owners and the staff to come face-to-

face to address the health issue of the pet. In the year 

2019, a digital health survey which was conducted by 
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Accenture suggested that nearly half of the people aged 

between 22 to 38 years old only used routine healthcare 

services. They desire a medical service which is far 

more convenient and easier to access than the usual 

healthcare which was used by the previous generation. 

For example, they hope to have easy access to medical 

services through the means of online or through the use 

of mobile applications (apps).[14] This can also be 

applied to pet related healthcare.  

 

It is preferable under the development of the pet care 

application to include a chat function. The application 

is based on real time and the objective of the chat 

function is to create an online platform which can 

connect the pet owners and the staff for them to chat in 

regards to checking the status of their pet or so on.[15] 

 

Table 1: Comparison Table 
Mobile 

Applications 

JomPa

w 

Rove

r 

Meowte

l 

Prototype 

mobile 

applicatio

n (Pets 
App) 

Pet 

Boarding/Pe
t Hotel 

✓ ✓ ✘ ✓ 

Pet Salon ✘ ✘ ✘ ✓ 

Pet Taxi ✓ ✘ ✘ ✓ 

Vet Service ✘ ✘ ✘ ✓ 

Pet Tips ✘ ✘ ✘ ✓ 

Chat & 

message 
function 

✓ ✓ ✓ ✓ 

 

2.1. Similarities between these mobile 

applications 

Based on the comparison table above which is Table 1, 

the similarities that all these app have are the chat & 

message function. In order to have a conversation 

between the pet owner and the staff, this function is a 

definite must in all pet care system. 

 

2.2. Differences between these mobile 

applications 

Most of the applications above do not provide the 

services such as veterinarian care, and also pet tips. The 

pet tips should be included in all pet care system in the 

case where an emergency happen, the pet owners will 

know what to do before seeking professional help. As 

for the vet services, this service is also important in all 

pet care as the pet owners do not have to find other 

places to treat their pets. 

 

2.3. Pets App Mobile Application 

The proposed prototype mobile application shown in 

the comparison table above which is Table 1 will feature 

services and added feature which the system does not 

have. Pet Paradise mobile application differs from most 

pet applications is that to be able to use it, the user will 

have to be a member. It is free to sign up and they would 

be able to use most of the features on the app. 

 

3. Problem statement 

3.1. Problem 1: Limited options for existing pet 

care system 

The flaws for the existing mobile application include 

less options for pet owners to choose. Pet owners would 

like have an app which has many services for them to 

choose. Enhancement for the proposed mobile 

application will include more options to showcase an 

all-in-one app. 

3.2. Problem 2: Complex User Interface (UI) 

Mobile application may be one of the best options for 

quick services, but some of the existing mobile 

application’s UI design is complex, and thus lead to the 

users’ dissatisfaction. Mobile applications UI design 

has to be made simple and easy to understand for people 

of all ages, especially towards old people as their 

learning process is slow due to old age. And the input 

controls for the UI have to be easy to search since users 

are usually pressed for time. 

3.3. Problem 3: No chat function 

Most pet application do not come with a chat function. 

Having the difficulty of being at the place physically, 

pet owners would most definitely prefer to have a 

messaging function that can connect them to the staff. 

745



Gan Ai Leen, Shabana Anjum Shaik, Chloe Thong Chee Ling 

©The 2023 International Conference on Artificial Life and Robotics (ICAROB2023), Feb. 9 to 12, on line, Oita, Japan 

 

This is to ensure that they can chat or be kept updated 

on their pets if they were to worry about them. 

4. Methodology 

The objective is to study the existing pet care mobile 

applications that is available on the app store, by doing 

this, it can help to identify both the strength and 

weakness of the current pet care system. Once the 

objective is found, the prototype pet care mobile 

application will be designed and developed which will 

include extensive options to all pet owners. Once the 

development of the prototype system is done, evaluation 

on the performance of the proposed prototype mobile 

application will be done by conducting testing to get the 

users perception. 

 
The major research problem that developers aim to 

solve is by collecting data from users to identify 

potential users who are more likely to use which 

features in the system, and to seek comments and 

suggestions, which can be crucial for the development 

of the system. Questionnaire was chosen because it 

allows faster collection of data from larger data sets. 

Hence, this can be used to help developers study the 

user’s needs and wants. The survey questionnaire form 

will be sent to random UCSI students from various 

background in order to collect an objective data for the 

prototype application development. 

 

 
Figure 1: Use Case Diagram 

The use case diagram shown in Figure 1 shows two 

actors, the users and the admin. The users are able to 

access the mobile application to register as a member. 

Once the registration is successful, they will be able to 

log into the application, which they will then process to 

view the services provide on the mobile app. The users 

are also able to book an appointment and chat with the 

staff, which are the admin. The same goes for the admin, 

they are able to registers and login into the system but 

only on the admin side. The admin can also chat with 

the users, the only difference is that admin has database 

access to view all information that is kept in regards to 

the mobile app. 

 

 
Figure 2: Registration of pet owners to use the pet care 

mobile application 

In Figure 2, it shows where the users can click on the 

create a new account, once the user has clicked on it, it 

will lead them to a new page for them to input their 

name, email, and their preferred password. Once they 

have filled up the necessary form, the user can click on 

the signup button and they will be a registered member 

of the mobile app. It also shows what will happen when 

a new user includes a password of less than 6 characters. 

A notification will pop up at the bottom of the screen 

indicating that it is an invalid password.  

 
Figure 3: Homepage and pet services option after a 

successful registration 

Once the users have successfully logged in, it will lead 

them to the homepage which is shown in Figure 3, and 

shows the users the various services that are available 

for them. 
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Figure 4: The active chat application to converse with 

the admin 

In Figure 4, it shows the button which is used to chat 

with admin in regards to discussing which and what 

services, and also the booking time that the user wishes 

to book. It also shows the perspective of the chat 

function for both the user and the admin, on the left is 

where the user chats with the admin while the right is 

vice versa. 

5. Result 

 
Figure 5: Graph of the prototype testing survey 

Based on the Figure 5, it shows the responses from the 

prototype testing survey, out of all 6 users, most of the 

participants have a good experience when using the 

prototype system. While the majority of the respondents 

have shown positivity on the prototype app, we can 

conclude that because it is a prototype app, 

improvements can still be made to it to ensure it can 

become a full-fledged, working app before it can be 

released for public use. 

6. Conclusion 

The development of modern technology is rapidly 

changing with each passing day, Nowadays, mobile 

phones are no longer restricted to just making phone 

calls or sending messages. In the 5G era that we are now 

living in, smart phones have now been integrated into 

everyone's life, no matter the age group. 

Mobile phones have brought forth many conveniences 

throughout our life. It has allowed us to communicate at 

an efficient rate, which includes online chat and video 

call, streaming videos, or the commonly used mobile 

applications that has made the life of people easier. It is 

believed that in the near future, website usage will be 

phased out slowly, as mobile technology is growing 

stronger as the years go by. 

As of now, the current prototype system will definitely 

need to undergo changes in the future to be a full-

fledged, usable mobile application. Appointment will 

need to undergo changes and add a form with calendar 

or clock feature for ease of booking. Improvement to the 

user interface will also be a part of the future 

development. 
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